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A WELCOME MESSAGE FROM 
COUNCILLOR BOB HERON  
LEADER OF HETTON TOWN COUNCIL  

Welcome to the 2015/2016 Annual Report, this is the full report 
of the Council activities, a summary will be published in the 
next Hetton Town Courier Newsletter which is delivered free to 
all 7,000 homes in our district. 
The Report has been produced and made available prior to and for the Annual 
Meeting of the Council, which is to be held on Tuesday 17th May, 2016 at 
7.00 p.m. at the Council Chambers, the Hetton Centre. 
The Annual Meeting is a meeting where electors of the parish of Hetton can 
attend and provides an opportunity for residents to review and discuss with 
the Town Council the yearôs activities. 
Hetton Town Council serves the villages of Easington Lane, Hetton  Centre, 
Low Moorsley, East Rainton and Hetton Downs, with a population of 16,000 
plus people in nearly 7,000 properties. 
The Town Council is unique in the City of Sunderland being the only grass 
roots first tier of Government, however, our neighbouring authority of 
Durham is fully parished with more than 100 such authorities, providing a 
very strong voice for the residents. Hetton Town Council is however a 
member of Durham County Association of Local Councils and gain great 
benefits from the training, advice and information of being involved with all 
neighbouring local councils, both large and small. 
There are around 9,500 Parish and Town Councils within England, as the first 
tier of Local Government who work closely with other agencies and principle 
authorities in order to provide and achieve the best for their immediate local 
communities. 
The Town Council has 21 members, four of these are also Sunderland City 
Councillors; Councillor J. Blackburn, Councillor Mrs. J.  Heron,  Councillor 
Mrs. D. Turner and Councillor J. Cummings all hold important positions with 
the City and champion our area at the highest level. 
With the concentration elsewhere on expenses for politicians, it is reassuring 
for everyone to know that our Town Councillors continue to be voluntary, 
giving their time without any payment. As a certified Quality Council I 
believe our Town Clerk is steadfast in his efforts to ensure  the Council is 
administered in a professional and transparent manner. I would like to give 
my thanks to all colleagues and Councillors who have helped  cope  with 
many pressurised issues this year, as we have been in a position of great 
change and make up. I welcome new Councillors of all political persuasions, 
all of whom wish to give their time and efforts dedicated to our town. 

 

 

 

 

 



Meetings of the Town Council are held in the Council Chambers. The Hetton 

Centre. The Agenda for the meeting is published one week prior to the Meeting 

and is placed on public display on the Council Website and on the Notice Boards 

at the Hetton Centre and in Hetton Library. All Meetings are open to the public, 

the Council are happy for persons to give their views or comments during the 

specified Public Participation time. 

If possible the Mayor, who chairs the meeting, will give an immediate answer, 

but the Council cannot take any decision at such time. In accordance with the 

Standing Order of the Council, no decision can be taken without notification on 

the Agenda. It is more probable that your comments will be noted, then discussed 

at the next Meeting. 

However, if you have any minor issues, e.g. street lights not working, litter 

problems etc. these can be reported to the Town Clerk for action on the night. 

Minutes of all Meetings are then published and available to the public from 

Hetton Library, Public Notice Board in the Hetton Centre, Front Street, the Town 

Council Office and on the Council s website. 

The Minutes are also distributed to City Council Chief Officers, local M.P. and 

local police teams. Hetton Town Council has the Quality Council status, a 

nationally recognised chartermark, proving the Town Council is managed in a 

professional manner. 

The Civic Year rapidly develops and each year many issues are discussed, 

argued and hopefully resolved, to the benefit of all residents. 

Each year my colleagues examine and discuss many local issues which are 

important to each and everyone of us, it is difficult times, not just locally, but 

nationally, however, I can assure every resident that the Councillor Members of 

Hetton Town Council are committed 100% to ensure the Hetton District is given 

every opportunity to prosper and develop. 

In closing, once again I would like to thank most sincerely all my fellow 

Councillors for their help and support during this year, their devotion to the job 

is first class, in particular, my sincere thanks to Councillor Keith Hepple, Deputy 

Leader for his continued help and support. 

 

COUNCILLOR BOB HERON 

Leader of the Council 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



REPORT OF HETTON TOWN COUNCIL YEAR ENDING 30th APRIL 

2016 

 

 
The  Annual  Report  2015/2016  is  published  not  only  to  comply  with 
Government Statutory Legislation, but to ensure that all local residents of 

Hetton-le-Hole and and District, their working partnership and other  

community groups will be able to obtain a copy in order to evaluate and 

understand the workings of their own, unique Town Council, the only such tier 

of Local Government within the City of Sunderland. 

Hetton Town Council, formed following Local Government re- organisation in 

1974, the Parish area is taken from the former Urban District boundaries and 

are from Broomhill and Rainton Gate in the north to Snippersgate on the 

southern perimeter, including the villages of East Rainton and Moorsley in the 

west. 

In the latest Census, figures published indicate that within the Town Council 

boundary there are approximately 16,000 residents living in almost 7,000 

households, with an average owner occupation of properties being in excess of 

60% and car ownership in the region of 35%. 

The 21 Members of the Town Council who represent the District on a voluntary 

commitment, continue to examine, consult and lobby on many varied and 

important aspects of our community under the guidance of the Mayor of the 

year, Councillor Mrs. Juliana Heron. 

The Council is represented on many organisations, community groups and 

consultation forums where all matters of public life are examined. 

At present the Town Council meets every 3rd Tuesday of the month (excluding 

August) at 7.00 p.m. in the Council Chambers (Room No. 1) at the Hetton 

Centre, this arrangement is reviewed annually. Everyone is welcome to come 

along and see what is going on and what the Members are hoping to achieve for 

Hetton-le-Hole and District, at grass roots level. The Notice of Meetings 

showing the full agenda is posted on the entrance Notice Board at the Hetton 

Centre and on the Council Website. The Council works in partnership with 

many public bodies and community groups, therefore Presentations are made 

to the Town Council and public meetings in order to brief Councillors  and 

residents on all matters of interest and concern 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SOME OF THE EVENTS ATTENDED BY THE MAYOR  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 



MAYOR S LETTER TO ALL  

What a fantastic, interesting and fulfilling Civic year 

2015/2016 I have enjoyed as the Mayor of Hetton Town 

Council. I am extremely proud, humbled and honoured to 

have been given the opportunity to serve the community in 

such a position for the second time. I have enjoyed meeting 

so many individuals and groups during the year, there is truly 

so much going on in our district. I have been so lucky to have 

met so many of  our volunteers, it never fails to amaze me 

how many 

dedicated, hardworking and inspirational people we have in our area, who 

despite the difficult present financial climate, never give up for the benefit of 

their group and the Hetton community. 

 

At every opportunity I have tried throughout my year not only to raise funds for 

my nominated charities, but to profile and raise knowledge of Hetton Town 

Council. We are unique and provide a superb voice for our district, believe it or 

not, many other areas are envious of our own grass-roots authority. I am always 

proud to represent our district. 
 

This year I decided to nominate very local groups to benefit from my charity 

fundraising . . . They certainly are worthy of support: 

E.L.C.A.P. (Easington Lane Community Access Point) 1st 

Eppleton Scouts 

Hetton 36th Squadron Air Cadets 

 

I do hope the funds help them in some way and I thank all who have supported 

me and the many fundraising events which have been undertaken. 
 

The Community Groups of Hetton (despite many doubters) are all alive and 

well, we really have a superb community spirit which I have been able to enjoy 

during the hundreds of visits and events I have attended during my year of 

office. I particularly enjoyed visiting our lovely Primary School pupils, who are 

a credit to their parents and teachers. I was amazed at the families who turned 

out for our Christmas Switch On event and Craft Fair, hundreds enjoyed the  

free activities provided by Hetton Town Council, during the Festive period. 

I attended the Disabled Club Christmas Party at Easington Lane as well as the 

Senior Citizens Christmas Party. These two organisations have been run for 

many years by volunteers. 

 

 

 



I have of course represented Hetton and District at many regular Civic Events, 

which leads me to my Mayoral Civic Dinner held on 15th April, 2016. This was 

a superb evening, which I must thank all guests who attended. The Event 

continues to provide an excellent networking event for Hetton Town Council 

and of course continuing to secure more funds for my nominated charities. 

 

Last but of course not least I must thank my husband Cllr Bob Heron, who was 

the Mayor s Consort for the year, his experience, enthusiasm and support was 

really appreciated and valued, especially as these civic duties were in addition to 

his role as Leader of Hetton Town Council . . . A very busy man! 

 

I do hope that everyone will feel I have worked with enthusiasm and 

determination for our Town and the people in it. 
 

Sincere thanks to everyone who has made this year so successful. 

 

COUNCILLOR JULIANA HERON 

Mayor 2015/2016 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



HOW THE TOWN COUNCIL IS FINANCED  

Hetton Town Council has rigid procedures and controls to ensure all financial matters 
are carefully considered, managed and conducted as a totally transparent and fair 
operation. 
The Council has a Finance and Resources Committee made up of a group of Councilors, 
including the Council Leader and Deputy Leader, the Committee meets Bi-monthly. 
Whilst the meetings are open to the public to attend, under the Local Government Act 
1972, Section 100A (4), any item on the Agenda which contains confidential information 
(i.e. financial information relating to individuals or commercially sensitive), the public 
are excluded at this point on the Agenda. 
The Finance Committee must submit all recommendations to a meeting of the Full 
Council for approval and resolution. The Town Council follow an adopted set of 
Financial ~Regulations which are published in booklet form and are available for public 
inspection, as are the Minutes of the Finance Meeting once approved by Full Council. 
Councillor Bob Heron says All  residents of Hetton-le-Hole and District can be assured 
that all financial matters and transactions are examined and strictly adhered to 
procedures in ordeer to ensure a robust, fair and transparent system, which gives the 
maximum value for money to all. The Members of the Finance Committee all give a 
tremendous amount of their time and energies, at no cost to the community. I thank them, 
as Chairman, most sincerely. 
The Town Council raises a small precept Council Tax on each of the properties in Hetton 
District which originally were in the boundaries of the old Urban District Council prior 
to 1974. 
It is accepted that no-one enjoys paying any sort of tax, however, it is hoped that the Town 
Council can give real value for money to the 16,000 resident living in 6,800 properties in 
the District, ensuring a safer, brighter, attractive district. 
For seven years in succession the Town Council voted to have no increase whatsoever 
to the tax levied and operated under a stand still budget. However this year there was a 
small increase of 4% levied, this to enable the Council to cover any democratic election 
expenses and possibly a special community project. This increase implication for the 
year 2016/17 sees a standard Band D property Council Tax for full year payment 4% 
increase of 0.53p per year to 
£13.63p, giving an increase per month of £1.13 or of course only 28pence per week, 
which is less than a packet of mints! Surely good value for residents. 

The overall budget for the Council in the forthcoming year will be presented as 

£58,882for 2016/17. The expenditure is allocated to budget headings for control of 

administration, salaries, community grants, special events (such as Remembrance 

Services, Christmas Events, Public Firework Display, Festivals etc.) all financial matters 

are produced and published via the Finance & Resources  Committee. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 



Hetton  Town  Council  currently  has  at  31/3/16  investment  reserves of 
£49,000. The expenditure raised will meet requirements and current  expenditure 
from the levied Precept and not need to use any  of the reserves. The reserves 
required for emergency project needs or running costs. 
This in turn will of course encourage good housekeeping and careful monitoring 
of expenditure will enable investment to be maintained at the level until 31st 
March, 2017. 
 
The Council has a financial strategy to ensure financial control and 
accountability, some of the principles are: 
(i) To continue to be seen as forward thinking and progressive and contributing 

to the town s regeneration initiatives. 
(ii)  To maintain the existing level of expenditure on issues, but at the same time 

recognising that these need to be reviewed. 
(iii)  Wherever practicable to aim for planned growth in service to the 

community. 
(iv) In recognising the number and range of new projects which the Council are 

either planning or are committed to. 
(v) To try to keep increases in levels of precept and Council Tax at realistic and 

affordable levels to taxpayers. This involves following a cautious and 
prudent approach. In this context every effort is made to keep increase in 
Council Tax in line with inflation. 

(vi) The Council will endeavour to maximise grant opportunities, obtain 
matching funding and look for efficiency savings wherever possible. 

(vii)  Each year the comparison between existing expenditure and proposed 
expenditure together with reasons will be presented to Members. 



Have Your Say . . . . . 

Have you ever wanted to tell the Town Council what you think of the services 
that are provided? Wanted to make a complaint but didn t know who to write 
to or where to send a letter? There are many ways you can contact us: 

 
You can phone on (0191) 553 6600 during office hours. You can contact us by 
email at john.price@hettontowncouncil.com or you can fax us on (0191) 553 
6620. 

 
Letters of enquiry, complaint or compliment can be sent to: The Town Clerk, 
John Price, The Hetton Centre, Hetton-le-Hole DH5 9NE. 

 
You can call into The Hetton Centre during office hours. If you wish to speak  
to the Clerk, you may need to make an appointment. This can be arranged by 
telephoning the office in advance. 

 

If you are interested in finding out how the Town Council makes decisions, you 
are entitled to attend meetings of the Council to observe the proceedings. 
Meetings of the Town Council, Committee and Finance and General Purposes 
Committee are held the third Tuesday of the month (except August) in the 
Council Chamber at The Hetton Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

 
If you wish to speak at any Council Meeting on matters included on the Agenda 
all you have to do is contact the Clerk in advance of the meeting. The Public 
Participation session is at 7.00 p.m. and persons are allowed to speak on one 
topic per meeting. 
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Planning Consultations 

Whilst Sunderland City Council are the principal planning authority and all 

planning applications are determined by them, Hetton Town Council has an 

important role which is set out in planning Legislation and that is of a statutory 

consultee body. 

Every application submitted from within Hetton and District is put before the 

Town Council at a Planning & Development Sub Committee meeting for the 

views and use of local knowledge to consider the merits for the plans; 

applications, whether it s for a small kitchen extension or up to a major 

development for 300 dwellings, they are all examined. 

The Town Council can make comments relating to perhaps traffic and road 

safety issues, localised existing problems and as to how the application may 

affect other local residents and other agencies which may be able to make 

relevant comment and of course, other government agency consultees, e.g. The 

environment Agency. Or of course the Members will demand a site meeting to 

view matters with a Planning Officer. 

Obviously planning applications also involve either support or objections from 

local residents and groups, who may present their case to the Town Council for 

support and suggestion. 

The Town Council often meet and discuss issues in this way. Again a unique 

extra voice for the residents of Hetton-le-Hole. 

In any one Civic Year, the Town Council may well consider more than 100 

applications for the district. 

During the past year the Town Council Planning & Development Sub- 

committee have been consulted and discussed several important issues which 

could have a major effect on the infrastructure of the Town. 

New large housing development applications have been submitted for 

consideration together with the existing ongoing construction of 500 dwellings 

in Easington Lane, could, if progressed introduce more than 1,000 new 

properties in the Town. 

Along with many agencies and residents the effect of such, on traffic control and 

management, ecological changes and type of houses to be constructed to meet 

certain demands, will be advised by Hetton Town Council and to the Sunderland 

City Council of the most beneficial planning factors to Hetton District. 

Hetton Town Council examine, comment, advise and provide the extra voice to 

ensure such progress is deemed advantageous and appropriate, wherever 

possible, no other area of the City of Sunderland has such a body representing 

them in this way. 

 

 

 

 



 

DO YOU KNOW OF ANY CHAMPIONS OF THE  

COMMUNITY?  

The Town council promote a scheme whereby members of the community who are 

devoted to an organisation or group and spend many hours of their personal time working 

hard for the benefit of others, are acknowledged. The unsung heroes, making everyone s life 

a little better, a big  thank you  to them. The recognition of such people  is not only seen as 

appropriate awards to them, but also reflect community life in our district, again fostering 

Civic Pride and worthiness to the Town. 

In this the tenth year of the scheme, many nominations are received and via a very 

careful selection process, they are presented with their Silver Salver Awards by the Mayor 

of the Council at the Annual Dinner in April. 

The Council are asking for your help. If you know someone -simply contact your local 

councillor and make the nomination an d then it is hoped to reward the person with a public 

presentation of an engraved Silver Salva by the Mayor. 

 

Public Participation 

Hetton Town Council s Meetings have an official Public participation item included on the 

Agenda. 

This is part of the Council s drive to give local residents the opportunity to  express their 

views on issues that might affect them. At each of the Council s full Council Meetings the 

mayor gives the public present the opportunity to make their views known or to suggest new 

ideas theyôd like Town Councillors to consider. 

Your item may be discussed immediately or noted and discussed at a larger meeting. If you 

have minor issues or those that need dealing with urgently, i.e. street lights not working or 

litter problems, you should write a short outlining the issue and leave it at the Town Council 

s Offices in the Hetton Centre where it will be dealt with immediately. 

In the recent Civic Year there has been a strong public attendance at all of the 20 meetings 

held. The residents have been given the opportunity to highlight issues of concern in their 

own neighbourhood. The matters have then been discussed and referred to the relevant 

controlling body, e.g. Sunderland City Council, Northumbria Police, Northumbrian Water, 

The Environment Agency, Durham Wildlife Trust, Nexus, Hetton Friends of Hetton Friends 

of Hetton Lyons Country Park and Hetton Bogs and many more. 

It has been very welcome to note the interest and involvement of local people, expressing 

their views and concerns and indeed the Town Council have made policy decisions and 

comments following dialogue with residents. 

Everyone is welcome to attend the meetings which are notified in the Hetton Centre Notice 

Board and Council Website 

 

Public Participation is at 7.00 p.m. for 15 minutes, prior to each and every meeting of the 

full Town Council. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



COMUNNITY GRANT SHCEME  

A Little Help goes a long way! 

 
Background 
For more than a decade the Town Council has operated a scheme of Grant 
Awards to groups within the Hetton Community. 
The Council allocate a sum annually from the Revenue Budget to the Grant 
Scheme and during the past financial year a community donation from Eppleton 
Quarry Products was also added to the Awards Expenditure Fund (expenditure 
is allowed under Section 137 Local Govt. Act 1974). 
 

Recipients 
Over the years a wide variety of the Hetton Community have received benefit 
ranging from individuals needing support with sports training to groups needing  
support for rent and associated day-to-day running expenses - each application 
is considered on individual merit and information received. 
Applications are made by official Hetton Town Council Grant  Application 
Form, accompanied by a bank statement of financial circumstances and perhaps 
an explanatory letter. 
The application is considered by the Members of the Town Council s Finance 
and Resources Committee who make recommendation to the Full Council for 
approval. The Council approve cash awards ranging from £100 - £300 on each 
occasion. 
The Annual Budget allocation for Community Grants is £3,500 plus the 
additional 
 
E.Q.P. Community donation for community support. 

Here are some of the Awards made in the last Financial Year: 

Hetton Lyons Primary School - Maypole Dancing Event East 

Rainton Cricket Club - Equipment and repairs 
Houghton Round Table -    Sponsorship of Public Firework Display 
Eppleton Banner Group -    Attendance Durham Gala 
Elemore Banner Group -    Attendance Durham Gala 
Hetton School -    Attendance Award Scheme 
Hetton Juniors F.C. -    Equipment and Ground Fees 
Hetton Lyons Cricket Club -    Ground support 

Moorsley Residents Group -    For social events Hetton & 

Eppleton Community Hall - For social events Easington Lane 

Senior Citizens Club - For social events Elemore Ladies Club

 -    For social events 
Hetton Town Trust -    Advertising support 
Age U.K. Hetton -    Grant for social events 
Eppleton Cricket Club - Grant for Junior Team equipment 

Hetton Greenwatch Environment Group   - Grant to support activities 
Hetton Union Street Church  - Special Concert and 

many more 
For full details and to apply contact Town Clerk, John Price at the Hetton 
Centre on (0191) 553 6600 
 



REPORT OF THE TOWN CLERK  
 

We all know that nationally the country is suffering a very difficult 
time and locally also each year continues to present many 
challenges for the Town Council and individual Members, change 
and development are paramount and the need to face these matters, 
is at times difficult, we are fully mindful of the current financial 
climate and restraints. 

The Town Council, as all organisations, works hand in 
hand with many partners to seek to ensure maximum efficiencies and benefits and 
continues to present all manner of issues to Sunderland City Council for action and 
resolutions if possible. 
 
Since the signing of the Charter of Working in 2009 and more relevant the  fact that in 
2010 the Council achieved a Quality Status Award. This results in the Town Council 
being confident and can stand proud when working in partnership with colleagues, 
providers and other agencies. 
The Town Council acts as a catalyst between public and local authority to resolve and 
lobby on specific matters, this is a unique benefit for the people of Hetton-le-Hole within 
the City of Sunderland and should not be undervalued. 
I again acknowledge and thank the support and patience of City Council colleagues and 
Hetton Town Council Members, especially during the past 12 months when major issues, 
including proposals for major housing developments, which would change the face of 
our district with an increase of new dwellings is being carefully examined, together with 
all of the implications related to such as traffic congestion and control, the effect on the 
schools in the Town and of course on the environment. 
Many matters raised by Members are difficult to resolve in a short period, however, in 
general, Hetton Town Council provides a unique service and voice to the people of 
Hetton-le-Hole and District. The management of Council business and all full Town 
Council meetings are open to the public, when the public can scrutinise, contribute to 
and highlight matters of concern, we really appreciate attendance at every Council 
Meeting by residents and Friends Lobby Groups, who have participated in the meetings 
Public Participation item on each Agenda, where their interest and expertise has been 
valued. In May 2015 the Council welcomed several new Members to the Council and 
the past year has been one of transition, new ideas and operation, which although at 
times have been challenging and needed all to be mindful of their relevant positions and 
responsibilities, however I feel that the benefits of rigorous reviews, standards and 
methods will  prove beneficial to all in the future. 
 
The Town Council is determined to face many changes and difficulties of public life, 
within the guidelines and restraints of finance and Government controls. Hetton and 
District is changing at a rapid rate, in the past decade we have seen the opening of many 
new facilities including schools and public buildings 
Hetton Town Council will strive to provide a unique, cost effective service to the District 
and a service which will be of value to residents and a source of Civic Pride. 

 
 

JOHN PRICE, Town Clerk 
 
 
 
 



HOW THE TOWN COUNCIL IS MANAGED  

Management of the Town Council is organised under the normal authority 

committee system, therefore ensuring total transparency for the public with a 

decision process which also involves all Council Members in some way. 

Minutes and recommendations from each sub-committee are reported to and 

agreed and ratified at a meeting of the Full Council, before becoming policy or 

committing to expenditure. 

 

The Sub-committees consist of a membership of seven Councillors; to include 

either the Leader of Deputy Leader of the Council on each. 
The main committees may have the need, as and when issues arise, to form 
specialist sub-committees to examine and report on issues, the Committee 
system also allows individual members to research and become information 
specialists when necessary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 


